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Good morning. 
 
Well, you have noticed that in the first chapter of Genesis you have an entirely spiritual creation. 
You have crops before you have seeds.   You have light before you have sun.  
 
And by the time you get into the second chapter of Genesis, you no longer find man made in the 
image and likeness of God.  But you find the woman taken from the rib of a man.  And then the 
children born otherwise.  And you wonder what happened to the immaculate creation, the 
immaculate conception. 
 
Now let us see this.  Consciousness is God.  And Consciousness forms Its creation out of Itself. 
And you can sit right where you are and watch this happen.  You can watch your whole universe 
form within your consciousness, made out of nothing but your own consciousness, immaculately 
conceived, needing no outside help. 
 
Actually as you sit here, you can forget your entire past and build yourself a new creation.  Let 
us say that up to this moment you have had a world of good people and bad people.  Now you 
have the opportunity to form your own idea of creation, your own idea of man, your own men 
and women who are to people your lives.  And you can do that by realizing first: 
Consciousness, which is God, which is my individual consciousness, is the source and the law 
unto my being. 
 
Now what is the nature of my consciousness?  Life.  But a life formed of consciousness, 
therefore an eternal life.  Then you mean that the life of everyone in my consciousness is that 
eternal life?  Yes.  Yes, if the nature of consciousness is life eternal, then the life of every 
individual embraced in my consciousness is that life which is consciousness, that life which is 
eternal.  And then I look out and I see you and I say, Yes, yes.  That life formed of 
consciousness is your life. 
 
Now all I have to do is to go out from this room and maintain that state of consciousness 
realizing, not that each has a life of their own, but that each has the life which is the formation of 
consciousness, the life which emanates from my consciousness, which is God consciousness, 
the only consciousness.  
 
And then you see, that as I would be able to maintain that, eventually everyone who came into 
range of my thought would partake of the nature of the true consciousness.  And that would 
result in healing. 
 



Because each one of you sits here presenting the belief that you have a life of your own.  Each 
one of you sits here presenting the belief that you have a mind of your own, a soul of your own, 
a spirit of your own, substance of your own.  But, but in the revelation of immaculately 
conceived man, man formed of the consciousness, which is God, you haven't.  
 
You have only the consciousness of God, the Life of God, the Mind of God, the Soul of God, the 
Spirit of God.  But that doesn't mean only you.  That means man, all man viewed from the 
spiritual standpoint.  And this is the truth. 
 
The truth is that in the beginning was the Word, or Consciousness.  And that Consciousness 
became flesh, became you and became me, became individual man.  Therefore man is 
constituted only of consciousness, Life, Spirit, Soul, spiritual law, spiritual being. 
 
Now, as I maintain that, do you see that I form my own world of people.  And even if sick and 
sinning mortal people come into range of my thought, they are instantly made dead in my 
thought and re-born of their Spirit, reformed as they really are. 
 
So it is that, if I look out upon this world and say, I need money.  I need companionship.  I need 
a home, I perpetuate that second chapter of Genesis.  Whereas if I return to the first, if I return 
to the Father's house, I say, No.  God is consciousness.  Consciousness is infinite.  Therefore 
consciousness embodies within itself home, companionship, supply, opportunity, idea.  And 
therefore, from the consciousness which is God, which is my consciousness, flows out into 
expression (that is the Word becomes flesh), my whole universe. 
 
My whole universe then is immaculately conceived, and the miracle is this.  I have dominion 
over it.  Since my consciousness is the substance and the law and the cause, my 
consciousness remains the substance and the law and the cause unto its formation.  And then I 
do not have to go outside and let people, things, germs, conditions govern me. 
 
I then through grace, through this understanding, through the fact that God is my individual 
consiousness, I then remain having dominion over my universe through truth.  Not as if I were 
some individual boss, tyrant, dictator, but by virtue of the fact that God is individual 
consciousness, and that God is the source, substance, law and activity of Its creation.  
 
Now of course the very moment that I give power to something other than the consciousness 
that formed this universe, then have I given over dominion to the ground, or the stars, or the 
sea, or the germs, or the infection, or people, or opinions and theories, or beliefs. 
 
Now just see this point.  When you are called upon for healing work from a spiritual standpoint, 
you can't win if you believe, if you accept the belief, that there is power in person, thing, 
circumstance or condition, because you will have to find some way to overcome that power or 
destroy that power.  And then you'll have two powers battling each other.  Your only hope for 
success is if you understand the first chapter of Genesis, and understand that the 



consciousness that forms the universe maintains and sustains the universe.  And all power 
forever abides in the consciousness which brings about formation. 
 
In the beginning was the Word, unformed consciousness, then appears forms, but 
consciousness always is the creative, maintaining and sustaining Principle of Its forms, whether 
those forms appear as persons, things, circumstance or condition. 
 
 Now remember this.  You will be called upon to do healing work.  Whether or not you know it, 
that is what has brought you to a class of this type -- to be prepared for demands that are about 
to be made upon you.  God would not make a demand upon us that we weren't equipped to 
fulfill.  Therefore It provides in advance for our equipment, before the call comes.  It isn't a fact 
that everyone who first goes through a practitioner class immediately becomes a practitioner, 
but they begin with their very first class to receive the equipment necessary for when the call 
does come. 
 
Now some have been called after one class to practice, to heal, others after a second, or third, 
or fourth class.  But remember this.  That from the moment you are called into an activity of this 
kind, it is for the purpose of equipping you for a demand that is going to be made upon you.  It is 
no different than if you went to law school.  The very fact that you have gone to law school is 
sufficient proof that you are going to be called upon for some law cases. 
 
Now then, to be properly equipped means first of all, to understand the nature of the work that 
you are to perform.  The work that you are to perform is not healing anybody, not reforming 
anybody, not employing or supplying anybody.  It is only through human belief that these 
appearances exist -- appearances of sin, disease, lack, limitation.  In truth, in the first chapter of 
Genesis, there is only a spiritual creation. 
 
Now, how do we come to find ourselves in the second chapter of Genesis?  It is in this wise.  A 
false sense of self made itself apparent in consciousness.  Someone, sometime, somehow, 
saying the word "I" felt that it meant Joel, John, Jim, instead of realizing that when I say ''I', I 
mean Joel, but I also mean Mary, and I also mean Jane.  And so it was that a sense of selfhood 
sprung up, a sense of a selfhood separate and apart from God -- not a separate selfhood. 
There is none. 
 
There is only one Self, and that is God, regardless of what you may think about it, regardless of 
what anyone on earth may think about it.  God is the only Self.  But we entertain a sense of self, 
called Joel.  And the moment that happens, we have excluded God, and Joel begins to search 
around for a means of perpetuating himself, living by food and drink, living by exercise, 
protecting himself from somebody else, and there springs up then in each of us, this sense of a 
selfhood apart from God. 
 
You have read of this, (you'll notice it in the animal world).  As you come into the animal world 
with no fear, the animal automatically loves you, and is friendly to you, and around you, and with 



you.  But when you come into the animal consciousness with fear, you find the animal on the 
defensive.  And the first thing you know, he may not only defend himself, but actually get 
aggressively offensive and start attacking you.  Now that is because your sense of self set up in 
the animal another sense of self, one antagonistic to the other.  Whereas, when there was love, 
that is when there was an absence of fear, there was a unity, there was a fellowship between 
the human and the animal, and all was well. 
 
Now that same thing happens to us when we come together in, for instance, this type of 
fellowship.  And there are no mental barriers between us, no one in this room believes for a 
second that anyone else wants anything of them, is seeking anything.  Therefore the barriers 
are down, there is a unity, there is a oneness, there are no longer many selfhoods; there is just 
one, sharing, cooperative joyous Selfhood. 
 
Let someone however, have some idea of gaining something from someone else, getting, 
achieving, begging, borrowing, stealing, and you would see that wall of defense go up.  And it 
would immediately be a barrier between us.  It is only in proportion as we can meet with the 
realization of our self-completeness, that we can all unite in one selfhood. 
 
Now let this sense of separateness enter and you have the whole of the second chapter of 
Genesis.  You have the whole world of antagonism, and not only that, but you have each one 
then striving to protect and perpetuate the false sense of self which they have erected within 
themselves. 
 
Through this then, not realizing our true nature as consciousness, God, we believe that we need 
protection, money, houses, land with fences around it, and we either have it or do not have it.  If 
we have it, we set up defenses to protect it.  If we do not have it, we start out first to earn it, but 
if we do not find it easy to earn it, we go step by step, step by step into borrowing, begging, and 
ultimately stealing, and then beyond that into killing for it.  And that is all there is to war.  War is 
merely murder, legalized murder performed for the purpose of getting something that doesn't 
belong to us. 
 
Now then, if you are in the first chapter of Genesis, abiding in the realization that God, your 
individual consciousness, embodies, contains within itself the infinity of being, then it would be 
an impossibility to have thoughts about someone else, or someone else's possessions, or any 
doubts or fears about one's own being.  And in that case there would be no giving of power to 
things, because as things came and went the realization would always abide, that 
consciousness Itself is the Father, the Mother, the creative and maintaining and sustaining  
Principle of all that is. 
 
Now watch this as you come to your healing work.  Never give power to the external world. 
Someone says, I need employment.  Don't enter into their thought and agree with that, and then 
decide to sit down to do some work to see that they get employment, because then you will be 
on the level of psychology.  You'll be on the level of philanthropy.  You'll be on the level of 



meeting a human need humanly.  When someone calls upon you for help to secure 
employment, your reaction is that no one needs employment, because there is no one.  God is 
the only One.  God is the only Selfhood.  God needs no employment.  God is the only Selfhood. 
God is Self-complete.  God, your individual consciousness, embodies within Itself the fullness of 
the Godhead bodily.  It cannot need employment.  It cannot have a need of any kind except the 
need of realizing Its own nature. 
 
You know, when you rightly understand the story of the prodigal son you will have the secret of 
life at your fingertips. 
 
In the beginning you are the Father.  You are the Father consciousness.  You weren't just a 
favored son in the beginning.  You were a Father, the Father, the Father consciousness.  But 
you cut yourself off to make yourself a son.  It would have been all right to have been a son in 
the spiritual sense of sonship, as merely an emanation or offspring of God consciousness, an 
individualization of God consciousness.  But no, this sense of sonship is separate, and has to 
receive something of the Father, an inheritance. 
 
Now you know there is no such thing at all in all this world as a son receiving anything from a 
father, not even a spiritual son receiving anything from a spiritual father.  The spiritual Father is 
also the spiritual Son.  God the Father, and God the Son.  The Son is just as much God as the 
Father, and so that even as a Son we are the Father consciousness, the all-embracing, 
all-embodying one consciousness, infinite. 
 
By becoming a son we do not become less than All, nor do we ever divide our inheritance with 
our brothers.  There is no such thing as division in God.  You cannot divide your inheritance with 
God any more than I can divide my understanding with you.  No matter how much I impart to 
you, I still have it all. 
 
As a matter of fact, every teacher, not only spiritual teacher, any school teacher will tell you, any 
music teacher will tell you, that the more they teach, the more they know.  The very act of 
teaching someone teaches them.  How many times do you imagine that a teacher finds 
themself teaching things they didn't know before they began the teaching.  They learn it in the 
act of teaching.  In other words, it is imparted from within as the demand is made for it.  And so 
it is that the more one teaches, the more one learns.  I doubt if there is a good teacher 
anywhere in the world -- spiritual, human, mechanical, musical, that doesn't learn more than any 
student they ever turned out.  The very act of imparting increases one's own understanding, and 
certainly that has been true in this experience, that at every session, at every class, I learn 
something that I didn't know when we began.  And so it is an impossibility to divide an 
inheritance with anyone.  We can impart it, but in imparting it we increase our own. 
 
And so, to go back to our prodigal, the very belief of dividing an inheritance was enough to 
separate all of them from the Kingdom. 
 



So then in the beginning this one, who later became a prodigal son, was originally a Father -- 
the Father consciousness, stepped down into the belief of being a son with only part of God's 
allness, a divided part.  And of course with that for a beginning, it was natural that one should 
end up with nothing, because if you can divide to begin with, then everything you would spend 
from there on in, would leave you with less.  And of course he must come then to the banquet of 
the husks. 
 
To return to the Father's house means to return to the consciousness of having and being 
Father.  It doesn't mean a separate son coming back to a separate father, and receiving from a 
higher source.  It means coming back into the realization of Father consciousness.  Now, 
instead of being even -- not only not being a prodigal son, but not even being a spiritual son.  It 
means coming back into Fatherhood degree of consciousness.  In other words, Allness degree. 
 
Now that is our work here.  We begin in our classwork, by leaving our prodigal humanhood to 
come back into some measure of realization of our spiritual sonship.  But as we progress, we 
eventually reach the Father's house, which is Father consciousness, or consciousness of our 
Fatherhood.  We, ourselves, are the Father. 
 
God, the whole of the spiritual consciousness, is the consciousness of our individual being.  And 
now we do not sit here, each of us with a consciousness of our own, but each one in full and 
complete possession of the whole consciousness.  And even when we share something with 
each other, we increase that which we have.  We increase the degree of our realization of our 
own allness. 
 
So watch the story of the prodigal son, and watch if you cannot really return to the Father's 
house, that is to the Father degree of consciousness, and understand that God is the full 
measure of your consciousness. 
 
Now when you realize that for  yourself, you realize that universally for every individual.  Then 
when they present to you the picture of their incompleteness:  physically, mentally, morally, 
financially, then is when you get into the inner sanctuary of your own being and realize that the 
Father which you are, they likewise are.  The Fatherhood is a universal state of being.  And you 
will then not try to do some work to get them employed; you'll not do some mental work to get 
them healthy; you'll not do some mental work to get them a home.  You will abide in the center 
of your being in the full and complete realization of the true identity of the one that is appearing 
to you as a human being.  
 
It is only in that sense of separateness that we fear for ourselves or for others. 
 
Now.  Supposing now that I believe that God constitutes your being.  Can I ever fear for your 
being?  If I ever fear for your being, isn't it because I do not believe that you are the Word of 
God?  Isn't it because I believe that you are not the Word made flesh?  If I fear for myself, 
wouldn't it be because I accept the belief that I am something less than God-created, 



God-maintained, God-sustained?  Certainly.  Therein lies the whole insecurity of the world. 
 
Since we are separate beings, some may be more powerful than others physically, others 
mentally, and others militarily.  But imagine what happens to you as a practitioner when you 
accept the fact that God constitutes individual being, Self-complete, Self-maintained, 
Self-sustained.  Could fear enter your consciousness in the practice?  Could you ever feel that 
you didn't have enough understanding?  You don't need any understanding.  You're not called 
upon to do anything. 
 
If you know that you are the Word of God made flesh, then you know that 'I' Am the Word of 
God made flesh.  And then we know that 'We' are the Word of God made flesh -- Self-created, 
Self-maintained, Self-sustained in our infinite individuality.  Fear cannot enter our thought for 
ourselves or for each other. 
 
It is for that reason that we do not have to go out into the world to protect The Infinite Way, nor 
do we have to protect Christian Science or Unity or Protestantism or Catholicism.  If they are the 
Word of God made flesh, they must stand forever, and if they are not of God, they must fall no 
matter how much protective work you might do for them. 
 
Whatever is of God is Self-maintained and Self-sustained.  Don't fight against it, and don't try to 
protect it.  Realize God constitutes individual being.  You are the Word made flesh.  Your patient 
is the Word made flesh.  Then you will not lose face.  You will not lose your practice.  You will 
not lose your student body.  Individuals may come or go becaue of their own understanding or 
lack of it, but as far as you are concerned, the integrity of your being is sustained unto eternity 
and in infinity. as long as you realize that you are the Word made flesh. 
 
As long as you realize that you are in the first chapter of Genesis -- infinite, divine 
consciousness, and out of the consciousness that you are is formed your body, your world, your 
sun, moon and stars, your time and tides, your opportunities, your fruitage.  All of this is formed 
out of the consciousness which you are.  We turn now, in this very minute, from prodigality, from 
a belief of a separate selfhood wasting its substance, to the realization that God constitutes your 
being, and it is a Self-created, Self-maintained, Self-sustained individuality throughout all time, 
all eternity, all infinity.  And then realize that, for every individual, human, animal, vegetable or 
mineral. 
 
Now you see, that when you are fearing in the practice, or when you are believing that you 
cannot bring about the desired result, it is because you have accepted a power apart from the 
One, a law apart from the One, and as a matter of fact, an individual apart from the One.  But if 
your faith is intact, if your understanding is intact, that 'I' Am the Word made flesh, and there is 
only this one 'I' universally, eternally made manifest as individual being, then you will not fear 
competition.  You will not be like these men fearing competition in their work, in their ministry. 
No.  You will welcome everyone on the face of the globe into the ministry.  You will be more 
than happy when you see a hundred students in your very town practicing the message of The 



Infinite Way. 
 
When I moved into 236 Huntington Avenue in Boston I was the only Christian Science 
practitioner in that building, right across the street from The Mother Church.  And for three years 
I remained the only one, in spite of the fact that the practice was so large I couldn't take care of 
it, asked other practitioners to move into the building, because it was impossible for anyone to 
take care of that amount of practice that was there.  And at first they couldn't see it, thinking in 
terms of competition. 
 
But finally one did have the courage to move in, and then a second, and when I left that building 
there were fifty-two registered practitioners in that one building, and my work hadn't decreased 
one single bit.  And I know that most of them in the building experienced an increase over what 
they had had in their previous location.  Now that is the law of increase. 
 
We do not, we cannot, divide activity.  It's an impossibility, just as impossible as for the Father to 
divide the inheritance among His sons.  You can't divide.  You can only increase.  The more you 
impart the more you increase.  And please be sure of this.  That if you find yourself surrounded 
with ten working students, be grateful.  And if it becomes twenty or thirty, be more grateful. 
Because in imparting, you increase.  It's a spiritual law.  The more flows out from your 
consciousness, the greater is visible. 
 
Now, none of this would be true if you did not understand God to be your consciousness, and 
that your good was flowing to you from your consciousness, not from the people out in the city, 
not from customers, not from clients, not from patients, not from students, but that your good 
was flowing from the consciousness which you are.  Do you see that point? 
 
Watch it very carefully because nothing is more destructive to spiritual understanding than a 
sense of competition, which is really a fear of survival.  And do we fear God's survival or a 
separate selfhood?  Ah, do we fear the survival of God's church?  No, of our own individual 
church, of something we created.  No one fears the destruction of the Word of God.  No one 
fears the destruction of the universal church.  No one fears the destruction of the spiritual 
temple. 
 
Ah, but if we have a man made creation we will fear it.  And so beware of building either a 
practice or a student body by man made means, because you'll have to set a wall around it first, 
and then you'll have to buy guns later. 
 
I'm thinking of a very great man, one of the greatest that's ever lived, in fact one of the men who 
should be ranked in the first dozen men who have walked the globe.  His name was Nanak, and 
he was the founder of the Sikh sect in India, and his teaching is absolutely wonderful and 
marvelous, absolute and spiritual, mystical, complete. 
 
And Nanak said to his disciples and his followers, Wealth must create its guns.  And so he 



warned them not to get too wealthy.  In other words, not to be too acquisitive, not to set 
themselves up as material institutes with material wealth.  And in his time and his son's time and 
his son's time, they avoided material wealth.  That is, they avoided the acquiring of properties 
and church edifices and things of that kind.  But beginning with the fourth dynasty they went on 
until they owned the biggest and richest temple in all India.  And it was in the fifth that they had 
to build an army to protect it.  And then they became a warrior religion, because they had to 
have armies all over India to protect their properties.  Do you see that? 
 
Now of course you can be as wealthy as you like if it flows to you out of your realization of your 
true identity, because no one then will be envious or jealous of your wealth.  It is only what you 
acquire humanly that somebody else wants to humanly acquire back from you.  That which 
flows through the Spirit, not only no one wants, no one even knows that you've got it.  It doesn't 
appear as a material thing, but a spiritual one, and so if you build in consciousness a spiritual 
church, it will not be invaded, and you will not need an army to protect it.  The God or spiritual 
consciousness that built it will be its perpetuation. 
 
If you spiritually build a practice or a student body you will not have to protect it.  The 
consciousness that drew it to you will maintain it and sustain it -- and remember this -- not 
always as the same names or faces.  Don't try to hold onto names and faces.  Don't try to hold 
onto individual patients or students; that is not perpetuating your practice or student body, or 
church.  That's trying to perpetuate human beings with checkbooks.  Don't do that. 
 
Be perfectly willing to see the patients and students come and go.  It isn't patients and students 
you want to hold.  It is your spiritual practice and church and spiritual edifice, or student body 
that you wish to hold.  The human personalities may come and go, but your practice, and your 
student body will go on forever in ever-increasing amounts. 
 
Always be willing to see your patients go to another practitioner if they're drawn to him, or 
another teacher, because if someone else represents their state of consciousness, heaven 
sakes be grateful that they find them, just as you have witnessed in our work here, where I have 
been careful not to have people from Christian Science, Unity, New Thought encouraged to 
leave their activities, nor proselyted, nor in any wise influenced to come into this work. 
 
What they do through divine guidance is a different thing, but I, myself, would hesitate to 
humanly encourage a single soul to step out of their own orbit.  But I'll let those come who are 
led of the Spirit.  But if, by any chance or for any reason they are led in another direction, 
certainly that is my greatest joy that they find the state of consciousness that best meets their 
need, whether inside The Infinite Way work or outside would make no difference to me. 
 
The edifice that I have built is a spiritual one.  It is not material.  The work that we are doing is a 
spiritual work and it has no human entanglements.  Do you see that?  Now the reason is this: 
this is a spiritual activity.  It was not inaugurated by man.  It was a divine unfoldment or gift, and 
it is being carried out in that form with no sense of possession.  There is no part of this work that 



belongs to me or to anyone in this work.  What comes in goes out.  It is all used and shared, 
and I doubt that very much is ever going to be left for anyone else to divide, because it is a 
spiritual activity that each year maintains and sustains itself by something inherent in its nature. 
 
Now, so it is with your individual activity.  And the reason this is important to you is this:  the 
moment you fear for your supply, your practice, your student body, you might just as well start to 
fear for The Infinite Way.  And then you're going to fear for your patients, and your students, and 
you'll accomplish nothing spiritually. 
 
You must start with this:  The Word made flesh. 
 
I am the Word made flesh.  My body is the Word made flesh.  My business is the Word made 
flesh.  My spiritual activity is the Word made flesh.  My bank accounts are the Word made flesh. 
My friendships are the Word made flesh.  Everything that concerns me is the Word made flesh, 
and the Word that made it flesh maintains it and sustains it.  And I have no personal 
responsibility. 
 
And then, when you come to me as a patient or a student, you are the Word made flesh.  I have 
no personal responsibility for you.  I have only the responsibility of realizing in my 
consciousness.  I have no fears for you, for you are the Word made flesh. 
 
I have faith in God's creation, in the first chapter of Genesis.  I have faith that in the beginning 
was the Word, or divine consciousness, and that all that is emanates and flows from that, and 
there is no power in any form of creation.  The power always remains in the consciousness that 
formed it. 
 
Once when some of our students were being very, very forceful about the idea of our 
organizing, and knew they couldn't succeed while I was around, but the thought did come to me, 
What are they going to do when I'm not around?  And I took it into meditation.  And very clearly 
the Father spoke, and He said, The Infinite Way is a spiritual creation, and that which sent it into 
human consciousness will maintain it and sustain it.  And God help those who try to interfere. 
And that has been a confidence with me ever since.  And I have no fears that anyone now or in 
the future will ever succeed in putting reins on this particular horse. 
 
All right.  God then constitutes my being.  God constitutes The Infinite Way being.  God 
constitutes your being.  Need I fear for any of these?  Need you fear for any of these as patients 
or students come to you?  Need you fear for them?  No.  No, if you ever begin to fear for your 
own supply, your own health, your own body, your own activity, you will then be in the same 
position I have told you about.  You'll have lost your faith in your principle, and you'll do no good 
works. 
 
First of all, do not fear for your life, or your body, or your supply, or your religious teaching. 
Don't fear for them, and don't believe that there is any power in heaven, on earth, or in hell that 



can do anything against them.  They have only the arm of flesh.  We have the Lord God 
Almighty. 
 
Then when you have that attitude, that is what you take when your patient comes to you, and 
they speak to you of sin, of disease, of death, of lack, of limitation, of wars, of rumors of wars, of 
bombs.  And you say to yourself, Ah, you're the temple of the living God.  Your very body is the 
temple of the living God.  You are the Word made flesh.  You have no fears for them, for the 
consciousness that formed them maintains and sustains them.  And what about these germs 
and infections and hereditary diseases and bullets and bombs?  They have only the arm of 
flesh, nothingness.  Remember that word, that statement was made with disdain.  They have 
only the arm of flesh. 
 
Jesus used the same expression in a different form later.  He used spittle to heal a blind man, in 
other words, nothingness.  That's the only medicine you'll ever need, is nothingness.  Whatever 
it is that has the power of spittle is all you ever need to heal a cancer -- nothingness. 
Nothingness.  You don't need power to heal.  There is nothing to be healed.  If blindness had to 
be healed, Jesus would have used something more powerful than spittle.  If there were need for 
protection, the Hebrew prophet would have said something other than, They have only the arm 
of flesh. 
 
Now remember that.  All of the enemy that you will ever have to meet in life, for yourself, for 
your patients or students, is the arm of flesh.  If you give it power, in proportion to your faith, so 
be it unto you.  If you can stand aside with disdain and say, Ah, the arm of flesh, you're safe. 
 
If you can understand that your religious conviction is the Word of God, then you will understand 
that you are the Word of God, and your body is the Word of God, and your activity is the Word 
of God.  And you'll always realize Self-completeness in God.  Not Self completeness because of 
some egotistic powers, but Self completeness in God.  And all other things you'll say, They have 
only the arm of flesh.  They can battle with the arm of flesh, physical or mental, but where will it 
get them?  No place, just the same place as the claim of blindness could get itself somewhere. 
A little spittle was enough to heal it.  Do you see that?  Nothingness was enough to heal it, just 
nothingness.  That was saying that blindness isn't a power.  Blindness isn't going anywhere.  It 
isn't doing anything.  It has only the arm of flesh, nothingness. 
 
In approaching this work you must approach it from the standpoint that there is nothing, and 
there is nobody, in this universe that has any power whatsoever.  Therefore, you must not wrack 
your brain to find some powerful statement of truth or some deep truth. 
 
Now we are going to take this with us:  You realize that the healing practice must be based on 
the premise that that which appears as patient, as disease, as claim or condition, is not power 
and has no law. 
 
Thank you.  Thank you.  Thank you. 


